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[bookmark: _Introduction]Introduction 
[bookmark: _Hlk135059934]Early Help is most effective when delivered in collaboration with relevant parties (family, professionals and wider family and friends’ network) who have a role in providing support to children and families, it requires agencies to work together to ensure children and families receive support in a timely and responsive way leading to good outcomes. 
This guidance has been written to ensure there is a collaborative process around Early Help intervention, with a particular focus on review meetings. 
Good practice principles 
1. Professionals should attend all review meetings to drive plans and allow families to hear professional views first hand.
2. The ethos of review meetings should be based on collaboration between Early Help, the professional network, and the family. 
3. Information must be shared between agencies, networks, and the family.
4. Professionals need to build and sustain relationships with the family.

[bookmark: _Involving_children_and]Involving children and young people in the review
Children and young people’s involvement within the Early Help intervention should be meaningful and appropriate to their needs and wishes. Practitioners should help the child/young person to be fully informed about what is going on, why Early Help services are involved and include them in the process. Involving children and young people will require Early Help Workers to take into consideration the child’s age, level of understanding, communication preferences, needs, and general circumstances.

To support practitioners in delivering good practice, a focus group was set up with children and young people in Kent in December 2022. The young people in the group responded to questions about their experiences and what they feel practitioners can do to help them be involved, keep informed, devise plans, and attend or be supported with any meetings. 

These are the key messages children and young people wanted practitioners to know:
	Before a meeting:

Personally invite me to the meeting in advance, so I know it is coming and have time to prepare. 
Explain to me what the purpose of the meeting is, who will be there, and why. 
If possible, let me have a say on when and where the meeting will take place and who will attend so I feel comfortable. 
If I want one, organise a pre-meeting with me to discuss what will be spoken about in the main meeting and what I want to say. 
Do not just give me a form to fill out! 
Support me to prepare for my meetings by giving me different ways that help me share my views. This could be prompt cards or flashcards.

During a meeting:

Introduce all the workers at the meeting. 
Tell me why they are there and how they support me - especially if they are strangers to me. 
Speak to me directly in the meeting and give me clear opportunities to share my views in a way that suits me. 
Do not speak to each other as if I’m not there. 
Ask me what I think and take me seriously even though I am young. Use language that I understand, not acronyms and jargon.
Do not judge me, say “I know how you feel” or dismiss my opinions; you have not lived my life and experienced what I am going through.
Do not prioritise my family’s or other workers' views above mine. 
Include a section in the meeting about what is going well and what I enjoy. 
Take an interest in my life, do not just focus on the negatives. 
Be as open and honest as possible about what is happening now and what might happen in the future.
Check up on me during the meeting and provide breaks if I need them.

After a meeting:

Give me time and/or a safe space after the meeting to think about what has been said. Meetings can sometimes be an emotional rollercoaster for me.
If my meetings take place during school time, let my teachers know that I may not be able to re-join the class and start learning straight away. 
Provide me with a copy of the report or plan. Ask me if I want to get the same plan as the workers, a short version or just an overview. The plan should be easy for me to understand and written with my reactions in mind. In the report or plan, write what I say - not your interpretation of it!
Let me know how I can contact you in between meetings if I need you or want to discuss the meeting or anything else with you. 
Keep me updated on what happens after the meeting, especially if things do not go to plan or happen more slowly than expected.
Check up on me after the meeting. It shows you care about me and my feelings.




Where a child or young person does not wish to attend or where there are specific reasons as to why it would not be appropriate, they should be supported by their Early Help Worker to share their thoughts and feelings in other ways. This may include support from a trusted adult, letter, pictures, or video.

[bookmark: _Membership_and_Attendance_1]Membership and Attendance at an Early Help Review Meeting
Working Together to Safeguard Children 2018 states “Everyone who works with children has a responsibility for keeping them safe. No single practitioner can have a full picture of a child’s needs and circumstances and, if children and families are to receive the right help at the right time, everyone who may come into contact with them has a role to play in identifying concerns, sharing information, and taking prompt action. In order that organisations, agencies, and practitioners collaborate effectively, it is vital that everyone working with children and families, including those who work with parents/carers, understand the role they should play and the role of other practitioners”.
An Early Help Review meeting should include the people most able to contribute to an effective plan to promote change along with the family. The members will likely consist of professionals already known to the family (those involved in the assessment), such as Health and Education, as well as any family/friends from the network who the family have identified as being part of their support system.  

The Early Help Worker should consult with the child/young person and their family about the most convenient time for them to attend, and where appropriate and feasible, provide options as to where the meeting could take place (e.g. home, school, Children’s Centre). This includes an option for online (virtual) meetings, where face to face is not possible. Consideration should be given to how the family will travel, the timing, and any childcare issues. If the child is of school age, the meeting should be held outside of school time wherever possible. A record about the discussion around arrangements should be noted on the file.  

For families where English is not their first language, the use of interpreting services to support them within the meetings should be considered and encouraged.

The Early Help Worker will prepare the child/young person and their family for the review and ensure they have the relevant information required.
There should be no surprises for the family concerning what the meeting will involve, the information or proposed actions to be shared.





	Top tips for engaging professionals


	Work together in the best interests of the children and their family.


	Use the same collaborative and empowering approach with professionals you would use with families.


	Be proactive. At times this may prove difficult. Ensure you remain persistent and patient.
 

	Use a strengths-based approach and encourage professionals to use the same approach.


	Map out the network and make contact prior to the initial review meeting, consider using the template email in the resources section of this guidance.      


	Respect each other’s roles and responsibilities and recognise individual expertise.


	Be clear about professionals’ roles within the network, including the benefits of their involvement for the family.


	Take time to build relationships and understand the perspectives of others. In turn this will ensure the professional network work well together, supporting the family throughout your involvement/after our involvement ends. 



[bookmark: _Chairing_the_Early]Chairing the Early Help Review Meeting 
The Chairperson (usually the Early Help Worker or Senior Early Help Worker) must ensure that the meeting provides an environment which is designed and intended to be helpful and supportive. This will include, thinking about who is present, where people are seated, what is said and how it is said, and ensuring there is professional challenge of language, which is blaming, or when jargon or acronyms are used.

With support from their Early Help Worker, the child/young person may wish to chair or co-chair their meeting, the Early Help Worker will ensure the child/young person has all the information needed to enable them to successfully chair their own meeting.

If there is drift from professionals in progressing actions, an agreement should be made about how this will be addressed. If this is not possible and there is no resolution within the family’s timescales, there may be a need to use the escalation policy. This involves a more experienced or senior member of staff liaising with their equivalent in the relevant agency using the resolution process. Kent Resolution of Professional Disagreement Policy (proceduresonline.com)

Where a child or young person has not attended the meeting, the chair will confirm how discussions and plans will be shared with the child in a manner that is appropriate to their age and understanding. The most appropriate person to do that should be agreed within the meeting.

The review document needs to be written to the child and consider the current outcomes and whether additional ones need to be added, as well as evidencing the impact on the child/young person and family. 
The review document should be shared with the family and if consent is given, these should be shared with the professional and safety networks. 
Some families can feel anxious about sharing their information and require support to understand the benefit of this. Be open and transparent with families about why, what, how and with whom their information will be shared. Support families to understand how sharing the information will ensure they receive the right support, at the right time, from the right people. 
The decision to share information should be reviewed throughout the period of support to ensure families are aware they have a right to change their mind about consent.
[bookmark: _Early_Help_review][bookmark: _Hlk129854321]Early Help review meeting agenda
	Welcome and introductions – overview of the purpose of the review meeting.

· Introduction and who is present.
· Apologies received. 
· Any information received by professionals/ networks members who are unable to attend.
· Brief overview of why there is an Early Help plan.
· Ask the family if there are any additional worries that they wish to discuss during the meeting, this may include information they wish to share or difficulties they need further support with. 

	

	What has happened since the last assessment or review meeting.

· Start the meeting on a positive note by focussing on what is working well for the child and parents/carers now.
· Focus on the needs of the child and what life is like for them and keep focussed on this common goal.
· Note the improvements since the last review meeting or assessment.
· Previous actions and progress, as well as identifying new areas of concern.
· Update any changes since the last meeting starting with the family and circulate reports/information from absent agencies.
· Address each action from the plan separately, family views should be sought on each action and chair to seek details from each service/network on what support they have/ can offer, what impact the support has had and what future support looks like, including timeframes.

	

	Views of the Child – (see Top Tips from Children about positive meetings)

Children and young people should be told about the meeting, what it involves and asked if they want to attend and options on how to do this, along with ways they can contribute their views to the meeting. 

Seek their views on the plan and how it is going, anything they think should be added or taken off, anything they want family and professionals to know, change or help with.

	

	Review the Early Help plan– what has been achieved, what is working well, what we are still worried about, the impact on the child/children.

· Ensure parents views are gathered first, then professionals (unless parents request otherwise) on the progress of the plan and any barriers.
· Consider the aims and actions, what has been achieved or not achieved, the impact this has had on the child and measure progress.  
· Consider positives and areas which need further development/ intervention.
· Review the whole plan or note why any part is not discussed.
· Consider whether parents or professionals want anything adding to the plan – be clear about why in the minutes. 
· Ensure the plan continues to reflect the safety plan, that it is SMART and written to the child.
· Ensure that the agreed actions are SMART and recorded ready to add to the review on Early Help Module, including the actions being taken, by which agency/family member and timescales.
	

	Scaling 
· Is there evidence that parents have understood the changes needed, and have the skills and resources to implement and sustain the changes?  
· Are the concerns increasing or decreasing? Where concerns have increased, should a discussion take place regarding next steps, further support, or escalation to Children’s Social Work Services? 
· Should the family remain open to Early Help, or can we now end our involvement?
	


[bookmark: _Effective_use_of_1]Effective use of a Scaling Question to review progress.
Scaling is used as a tool to gather a judgement from those involved with the family to ensure everyone has an opportunity to rate how safe they think the child/young person is on a scale of 0-10.

Within the review meeting, the scaling question(s) is a useful tool to explore views on the progress of the plan and achieving the wellbeing goals. This helps the family and professionals think about whether things are improving or not and often the family appreciate hearing the score and explanation from others. Children, family, and professionals should be asked their views on the score, with time given for them to gather their thoughts about the rationale for their score. Always ask the family first. The most important thing about scaling is to understand everyone's explanations for their score on the scale. For example, ‘you said things are between a 5 and 6, what would need to happen so you could say things were between a 6 and 7?’

When reviewing the scaling question, it is helpful to:
· Remind everyone that 10 is not about being perfect, but that everyone is confident the statement in the scaling question is being met and achieved over time.
· Remind everyone of their previous score, either from the assessment or previous review. 
Example of scaling:

Helen, on a scale of 0-10 where 10 is that you are attending school regularly (more than 95% attendance) and are able to engage in your learning without worrying how your mum is coping whilst you are away. You will also be able to share your worries with your counsellor, meaning you are no longer cutting your arms or picking at your hands until they bleed. Zero (0) is where your worries and anxieties feel huge for you, you continue to cut yourself, or worse, attempt to take your own life and as a result need to spend time in hospital where you can be kept safe. 
[bookmark: _Ending_support]Ending intensive support
As the aim of Early Help is to promote resilience, not reliance, Early Help Workers and families should be seeking to end their support as soon as the outcomes have been achieved and there is confidence that the progress can be sustained.

At the final review, Early Help Workers must discuss next steps with the family and agree what needs to happen when the intensive support ends. This will form the content of the Moving Forward Plan which is shared with the family to enable progress to be sustained and to aid their own capacity to resolve any future difficulties. 

The Moving Forward Plan must be shared with the family, and with consent it should be shared with the partner agencies who continue to be involved with the family to ensure continued support. Prior to closure the case summary should be updated to reflect the Moving Forward Plan.
[bookmark: _Additional_resources]Additional resources

Safety Planning Guidance
SMART Plans Guidance
Top tips from Children about positive meetings
Communities of Practice Streams channel

[bookmark: _MON_1740488293]                     
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Writing directly to the child in case recording



This guidance should be read in conjunction with the Case Records for Children in Care (Including Retention) and Recording Policy and Guidelines.



Introduction



As professionals, we are all ‘writers’ and spend a huge amount of time conveying our thoughts through the written word. In order to keep our work and decision making focussed on the child, our record keeping (as much as possible) should be written directly to them.  



Why should we direct our record keeping directly to the child?



There are huge benefits of writing directly to children in our case records.  When recording is pitched to the child’s age and understanding it can keep language sensitive and warm.  When practitioners break down information and imagine they are having a direct conversation the child, they remove professional jargon and best explain why decisions and/or plans were made.  This is particularly important if children decide to gain access to their records when they become adults.



The MIRRA (Memory – Identity – Rights in records – Access) study (2019) identified that the voices of children and young people are largely absent from their care records leaving them with ‘feelings of blame and a lack of self-worth’.  Professor Elizabeth Shepherd, who led the study, suggests social care records are vital for ‘memory-making and identity’ for adults who were in care as children, she adds ‘we must ensure care records put the experiences of the child at her heart of them’.    



When is it appropriate to direct my record keeping to the child?



The practitioner should imagine they are writing to the child, who will either read it immediately, or could one day see their record. Where this is not possible, it may still be a powerful tool to write directly to parents or other family members.  



Case recording directly to the child should be completed in the following circumstances (list not exhaustive):



· Case summary

· Case notes (including QA oversight)

· Audits and moderations  

· Strategy discussion and s47 Outcome forms and plans

· Child Protection Conference reports and plans

· Child and Family Assessments and plans

· Joint [Housing] Assessments

· Early Help Assessments and plans

· CLA care plan Part 1 and Part 2

· Placement Stability Meetings

· Pathway plans

· Supervision 

· Pen Pictures of children 

· All meeting minutes/summaries including Child in Need, Child Protection, Looked After Child Reviews, CAHMs and DCSMs, Permanency Planning Meetings



NB: Reports and statements written during the Public Law Outline process (either pre or post application) should continue to be written in the third person but with consideration to the top tips cited below.  For example, Letter Before Proceedings, Social Work evidence template, viability assessments etc.   In addition, chronologies should not be written directly to the child.



Tips for workers on case recording and record keeping



1. Be stage aware – ensure you know what level of understanding the child has, regardless of their age. Use simple language, short words and sentences (avoiding jargon), and a gentle tone.  Using more common words does not mean being patronising or missing out important information.  A key test of how well you understand something is being able to explain it to someone else.

2. Don’t be tempted to dilute information or actions linked to worries or risk when you write to the child.  It is important that case recording continues to evidence what is going well but also what we are worried about and what needs to change for the child to be safe.

3. Separate out fact and opinion and clearly identify strengths, safety and risk - good records will contain both facts and opinions but there should be a clear distinction between the two, otherwise, it becomes all too easy to mistake opinion for fact and to leave opinions unsubstantiated.

4. Be communicative rich – use relevant pictures or photos, for example of a courtroom or judge, to build context. 

5. Use rapport – include something you learnt from the child when writing to them (e.g. “During my visit we talked about your love for Manchester United,” or “You showed me your new Barbie and how you had learnt to plait her hair.  You seemed very pleased with your new skill, and I was very impressed”).

6. Be empowering – remind the child what they have done well (e.g. “I was really impressed by the way you were able to tell me (the IRO) what you wanted and all the adults listened carefully”).

7. Accurately record the wishes, feelings and views of children and their families - practitioners firstly need to know what they are. This can only be achieved through spending time with children and adults and forming a trusting and meaningful professional relationship.



Practice Examples



An example of a home visit case note written directly to a child could be:



During my home visit, you sat in the lounge for a while whilst I talked to your mum about the plan we have made together keep you safe.  Mum and dad have agreed that mum will make sure that he hasn’t drunk too much when he comes to visit you.  She will know if he has drunk too much if he smells of alcohol, struggles to talk clearly and is wobbly on his legs.  If she is worried that dad has drunk too much, she will ask him to go home to his house and visit you the next day instead.  Dad has agreed that he will go home and thinks this would be a good idea to keep you safe and to make sure you have the best possible time with him when he visits. 



Mum and dad have also agreed that mum should ring 999 if dad gets cross and also to ring Pat from next door who will come to collect you and take you back to her house.



An example of a plan written directly to the child could be:



		What needs to happen?

What is the change we are looking for?

		What do the child/young person/family/professionals feel might impact on the changes/tasks being successfully achieved

		How will it happen? What are the Tasks?

		Who will do this?

		By when 

		Wellbeing / Safety Goal

What is the expected impact?



		Sam, you need to have your 8 week childhood immunisations 

		Sam, your mum finds it difficult to take you to health settings as they make her feel very nervous and anxious

		Nanny Jean has agreed to take you for your immunisations at the Doctors surgery and your mum will wait at home to give you a cuddle when you get back 

		Nanny Jean 

		12 January  2023

		Once you are immunised, you will be best protected from childhood diseases 







An example of an extract of Child in Need minutes (Chair’s report) written directly to the child could be:



During the meeting, your mum shared how she has been using some new ways to support you in working through your angry thoughts and feelings.  She told us that sometimes when you are angry, you can hit out and shout at her.  Prior to you both working hard with Marie (the Social Work Assistant), mum said she would sometimes end up smacking your bottom as did not know what else to do.  However, you and mum have now agreed a great plan for her to help you calm down using different ways such as ten second countdown and quiet time. Mrs Read (from school) has noticed you using some of these new ideas when you feel angry at school meaning you are not hitting out at your school friends as often.  Well done Harry.



An example of an extract of Record of Strategy Discussion (Reason for Strategy Discussion) child could be:



We received a referral from Early Help (EH) worker Julie Jones.  A professionals meeting had been held on 07/12/22 between EH and Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) and you had been rated HIGH RISK by CAMHS in terms of a harm to self and suicide.  Professionals are very worried that you have limited family support and whilst your nan (who you live with) does all she can to keep you safe, her health problems mean she is not able to leave the house as often as she would like or take you to your health appointments.



The referral told us that you often self harm (by cutting your arms with blades and scratching at your face with your nails) and have said that you have regular thoughts of killing yourself.  You also often use social media to share your thoughts of harm.



Due to these worries, this meeting was held to share the work that professionals are doing to support you and agree a plan to discuss with you and your nan to help improve how you are feeling.



An example of supervision analysis (what do you think will happen if things don’t change section) written directly to the young person could be:



Jaycee, your SW Julie has shared that she is worried that you are often going missing, and we do not know where you are.  When we don’t know where you are we are worried that you may be being encouraged to smoke weed and drink alcohol.  When this has happened, we are worried that you might get hurt by someone like when you were beaten up by another young person.  We have worked together to bring together a plan which you have done so well to stick to for most of the time and we are so pleased that you came to your last Child in Need meeting to share your thoughts about what is happening.  We are also pleased that you have been at home when Julie has visited recently and talked about how you are feeling.   



We would like for you to think again about having some counselling as we wonder if your experiences as a younger child might be impacting on how you are feeling now, and Julie will talk about this with you again when she visits. Julie will also talk to you about meeting with CGL who are trained to support young people who are misusing drugs.  We would like you to be helped to lessen how much weed you are smoking. 

 

An example of a case audit ‘overall analysis’ could be:



Ronnie, I have audited your electronic file today. This means that someone other than your social worker/EH worker has thought carefully about the support your worker (Fran) has been giving you and your mum and has helped her to reflect and improve her practice; supporting her to think how she might do things differently and/or how she could improve the work she is undertaking with you.  I was impressed by the assessment that Fran had completed as she has included your views and wishes which has meant that you have been part of decision making.  I have asked Fran to review the plan she has made with you and your mum and asked her to talk to your mum about involving your nan and Auntie Sandy who have said they would like to help.  I have also asked Fran to update your genogram (which is a bit like a family tree) to explore if there are any other wider friends or family that are or who would like to be involved in helping. 
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Review meeting agenda 


Early Help review meeting agenda.

		Welcome and introductions – overview of the purpose of the review meeting.



· Introduction and who is present.

· Apologies received. 

· Any information received by professionals/ networks members who are unable to attend.

· Brief overview of why there is an Early Help plan.

· Ask the family if there are any additional issues that they wish to discuss during the meeting, this may include information they wish to share or difficulties they need further support with. 





		



		What has happened since the last assessment or review meeting.



· Start the meeting on a positive note by focussing on what is working well for the child and parents/carers now.

· Focus on the needs of the child and what life is like for them and keep focussed on this common goal.

· What improvements have the family noticed since the last review meeting or since the last assessment?

· What improvements have been noticed by professionals?

· Previous actions and progress, as well as identifying new areas of concern.

· Update any changes since the last meeting starting with the family and circulate reports/information from absent agencies.

· Address each action from the plan separately, family views should be sought on each action and chair to seek details from each service/network on what support they have/ can offer, what impact the support has had and what future support looks like, including timeframes.



		



		Views of the Child – (see Top Tips from Children about positive meetings)

Children and young people should be told about the meeting, what it involves and asked if they want to attend and options on how to do this, along with ways they can contribute their views to the meeting. 

Seek their views on the plan and how it is going, anything they think should be added or taken off, anything they want family and professionals to know, change or help with?



		



		Review the Early Help plan– what has been achieved, what is working well, what we are still worried about, the impact on the child/children.

· Ensure parents views are gathered first, then professionals (unless parents request otherwise) on the progress of the plan and any barriers.

· Consider the aims and actions, what has been achieved or not achieved, the impact this has had on the child and measure progress.  

· Consider positives and areas which need further development/ intervention.

· Review the whole plan or note why any part is not discussed.

· Do parents or others feel anything else needs adding to the plan – be clear in the minutes why. 

· Ensure the plan continues to reflect the safety plan, is SMART and written to the child.

· Ensure that the agreed actions are SMART and recorded ready to add to the review on Early Help Module, including the actions being taken, by which agency/family member and timescales.





		



		Scaling 

· Is there evidence that parents have implemented and sustained the changes, or can?  

· Are the concerns increasing or decreasing? Consideration for escalation if concerns have increased.

· Should the family remain open to Early Help or be closed?
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Early Help email template
Dear colleagues,

My name is Sam and I am the Early Help Worker supporting  Amy, John and their children Joseph and James.

I am looking forward to all of us working together to support the family. I am aware we all have limited time, therefore  I am mindful that our meetings are productive and supportive for the family to enable them to sustain positive change.  

 I welcome any views on how best for me to lead the review meetings; there are three main principles  and expectations I would like us to follow:

· Transparency – If you have a worry or concern, can I ask that we initially share with parents first, if safe to do so. If this is not appropriate, please contact me directly. 

· Collaborative – Review meetings will take place every 6 weeks and be no longer than an hour. I would welcome your input and would like this to be a collaborative process for everyone to remain honest and transparent.

· Strengths-based – Within Early Help we take a strengths-based approach to working with families, I would like meetings to be balanced and to have a strong focus on the positives we all notice. This will support  Amy and John to build on their strengths to increase safety for Joseph and James.

I look forward to meeting you all and working together to best support Amy, John, Joseph and James.

Best wishes.

Sam
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